Minutes of the 30th Ordinary Meeting of the Human Rights Commission
Friday, 25th September 2003, 10.30a.m.

Card Room, St. Stephen's Green Club, Dublin 2

Present 

Commissioners

Maurice Manning (President) Tom 0' Higgins

Jane Liddy

Nuala Kelly

Katherine Zappone

Martin Collins

Gerard Quinn

Suzanne Egan

William Binchy

Staff

Alpha Connelly (Chief Executive) Hazel Murphy (Clerical Officer)

Apologies

Olive Braiden Michael Farrell Clodach McGrory Mervyn Taylor Robert Daly Fionnuala Ni Aolain

At lane Liddy's request, it was agreed that Items 5 (v), 5 (vii) and 8 would be taken after Matters Arising from the Minutes.

1.
Minutes of the 29th Ordinary Meeting of the Commission

1.1

The minutes were signed by the President as an accurate record of the 29th Meeting.
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2.1

2.
Matters Arising from the Minutes

The Chief Executive informed the meeting that, in relation to paragraph 2.1, it appeared that 30th October was not a suitable date for many Commissioners to attend a plenary in Galway. It was agreed that the general office would canvas Commissioners as to their availability to attend a plenary in Galway on 27th November 2003.

Items 5 (v), (vii) and 8 were taken next

5.
5.1

5.2

5.3

5.4

5.5

Reports from Committees

(v)

Research Committee

Jane Liddy reported that there had been no meeting of the Research Committee since the last plenary.

The Research Committee currently has two proposals to consider: one is on racism and the other on the exploitation of prostitutes.

Jane Liddy informed the meeting that there are no pressing time constraints on the Research Committee as any budget from the current year can be carried over to the next.

The Research Committee will reconvene before the next plenary.

(vii) Advisory Group on Older Persons

Jane Liddy reported that she, the President and the Senior Legislation and Policy Review Officer met with Ita Mangan to discuss the responses received in relation to the document on Older People in Long Stay Care.
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8.1

5.6

The only substantive criticism of the report, i.e. the failure to cover Alzheimer's adequately, was discussed. When asked how she would respond to these criticisms, Ita Mangan explained that she felt a line had to be drawn somewhere and she saw Alzheimer's as a disabilities issue.

5.7

5.8

8.
Proposals to Prohibit Smoking in Places of Detention

It was agreed that this matter be dealt with in relation to item 10, action on prisons
Item 3 was taken next.

3.0

3.1

The Chief Executive presented her written report.
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The general feeling at the meeting was that there is a risk of allowing the issue of Alzheimer's fall between two stools.

The Commission agreed that it was important that the inequity of access to beds should remain an important focus.

Report of the Chief Executive

Regarding the recruitment of staff, the Chief Executive reported that Gerry Finn had assumed duties as Assistant Caseworker on 8 September 2003 and Mary Ruddy had assumed duties as Senior Human Rights Awareness Officer on 22 September 2003. The position of Administrator (Finance and Human Resources) was re-advertised in the national press on 11, 12 and 14 September 2003. The closing date for applications was 29 September 2003.

3.2

The Chief Executive informed the Commission that it was necessary to establish an interview board for the position of Administrator (Finance and Human Resources). It was agreed that the members of the interview board would be: Alpha Connelly, Tom O'Higgins and Katherine Zappone.

3.3

3.4
Jane Liddy requested that she be sent a copy of the reply to the request from the Office of the UN High Commissioner for Human Rights for information on case-handling methods

3.5
The Chief Executive brought the following events to the Commission’s attention:

· 7th Annual Conference of the Irish Penal Reform Trust “Juvenile Justice in Ireland: Critical Perspectives, Human Rights and Good Practice”, Marino Institute of Education, Marino, Dublin, 1 November 2003

· Lecture by Dr. Eugene McLaughlin, “Reform and Reaction: New Directions in Police Complaints”, Legal Education Centre, Faculty of Law, UCD., 15 October 2003, 4:00pm

· Lecture by Professor Kieran McEvoy, “Beyond Managerialism: Education as Conflict Transformation in a Transitional Justice Setting” Legal Education Centre, Faculty of Law, UCD., 26 November 2003, 4:00pm

· An invitation from the NIHRC to attend a conference on the Police Service of Northern Ireland on Friday, 10 October 2003. It was agreed that Mary Ruddy would attend.

Reminders were received in respect of:

· As part of National Literacy Awareness Week the Bar Council are holding a conference on 27th September entitled “Low Literacy Levels – A Barrier to Law”. Nuala Kelly requested that a copy of “Plain English to Legal Terms” published for NLAW be obtained for the general office.

· An International Conference on Agenda 22, in Stockholm Sweden, 15-16 November, 2003

3.6
The Chief Executive reported that on 18th September 2003, a press release was issued on the publication by the Joint Committee of the document, A User’s Guide to the International Convention on the Elimination of Racial Discrimination. It was agreed that in future, all Commissioners would be included in the mailing list of press releases.


4.4

4.5

4.0

Matters for Mention by the President

4.1

The President congratulated Fionnuala Ni Aolciin on her recent nomination by the UN Division for the Advancement of Women to serve as an expert to the UN Commission on the Status of Women, for its 2002 - 2006 thematic work on the equal participation of women in conflict prevention.

4.2

There was a good attendance from HRC at the Joint Committee meeting in Belfast on 18 September 2003. The President paid tribute to the good work being done in the Joint Committee, especially on the subject of racism. He commended the CERD publication as a testament of the good working relationship between the two Commissions.

4.3

The President reported that he wrote the Foreword to the Immigrant Council of Ireland's policy paper' Labour Migration into Ireland'. He will speak at the launch of this paper on 13 October 2003.

The President spoke at the People with Disabilities in Ireland conference on "Youth beyond Disability" on 2 September 2003 in Dublin Castle. Once again, the work of Gerard Quinn on disability was singled out by a number of speakers.

On 13 September 2003, the Commission co-hosted with the Law Society of Ireland and the National Disability Authority a public conference on "Global Trends in Disability Law: Setting a Context for Irish Law Reform". The conference was a great success, with strong contributions and showed a good working relationship between the three organisations. The President paid tribute to the work done by the General Administrator in organising the conference.
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5.0

5.9

Reports from Committees

(i)

Casework Committee

The Convenor reported that the Casework Committee met on 5th September 2003 in order to examine the procedure for the review of negative decisions. It was agreed at this meeting that the Convenors of the Casework Committee (the President) and the Review Committee (William Binchy) ought to meet with the Chief Executive and the Senior Caseworker in order to agree procedures and report back thereon to plenary.

(ii)

Review Committee

5.10 
William Binchy highlighted a number of issues in relation to the Review



Committee's terms of reference.

5.11 
The Chief Executive has asked the Senior Caseworker to give thought to various models and to investigate how other Human Rights Commissions deal with negative decisions.

5.12

5.13

(iii)

Committee on Approach to Work

With regard to the consultation process, Katherine Zappone reported that a letter and a copy of the Strategic Plan have been sent to certain groups. As of yet, there have not been many replies.

It has been decided to hold regional meetings as part of the consultation process. The first of these meetings was originally scheduled for October, however as it appeared that 30th October was not a suitable date for many Commissioners to attend a plenary in Galway, the 27th November 2003 is the proposed alternative
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5.14

5.15

5.16

The programme for the day would involve attending a meeting of the Commission, followed by a press conference and a photo call. It would be necessary for only 2/3 Commissioners to stay overnight for special sessions.

(iv)

Committee on Gender and Women's Rights

Katherine Zappone reported that this Committee met in order to focus on the Commission's report to CEDAW.

It was suggested that the Commission's report should:

· Review and comment on the Irish constitution from a gender perspective (assisted by the Chief Executive);

· Examine Ireland's method of monitoring progress, in particular its development of gender equality indicators as benchmarks to monitor the progress of Ireland's implementation of its obligations under CEDAW and

· Review the impact of selected aspects of policy and legislation with regard to the reduction of women's discrimination and promotion of women's rights in the following areas: 

· Women and poverty
· Women and disability

· Migrant women and women of racial and ethnic minorities
These suggestions were approved by the Commission.

5.17

At this point in the meeting the Chief Executive informed the Commission that the Senior Human Rights Awareness Officer had been asked by the Women's Human Rights Project to sit on their shadow report committee and had asked the Chief Executive for direction. It was decided to advise against this.
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5.18

5.19

5.20

5.21

5.22

5.23

5.24

6.0

6.1

6.2

6.3

Katherine Zappone presented her paper on the Vatican document, Considerations Regarding Proposals to Give Legal Recognition to Unions between Homosexual Persons.

It was agreed that the perspective undertaken by policy makers should not be influenced by the Vatican's paper and that this is an issue of concern for the Commission.

It was further agreed that the Commission could make a useful contribution to the issue of personal identity. To this end, William Binchy undertook to prepare a paper on the issues of relationships/ identity, which will put the issues raised by Katherine Zappone into a broader perspective. William Binchy will bring the paper to plenary in 2 months when the issue will be assigned to an appropriate committee. This issue will remain with the Gender and Women's Rights Committee for the moment.

While the broader issues are important, Katherine Zappone highlighted the need to keep an eye on LGBT issues.

(vi)

Racism Committee

In the absence of the convenor of this Committee Nuala Kelly spoke to Michael Farrell's paper on the work of the Racism Committee since 19 June 2003.

Nuala Kelly thanked the General Administrator for the work done on the CERD document and highlighted the need for some thought on the dissemination of this report.

The Committee expects to meet in early October 2003. It was suggested that Ciaran O'Maolain from NIHRC might attend this meeting.

Reports from Meetings and Conferences

Katherine Zappone reported that she has been invited to a conference entitled "Equality and Diversity" for the Gender Research Forum in London on 3 November 2003.

Suzanne Egan reported that she would be chairing "Proof and Credibility in Asylum Law" in Trinity College after the plenary.

Tom O'Higgins will chair "Harassment and Bullying in the Workplace" on 18 October 2003.
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7.0

7.1

9.0

9.1

9.2

10.0

10.1

10.2

10.3

10.4

11.0

11.1

12.0

12.1

Proposals from the Minster for Justice, Equality and Law Reform in relation to a Garda Inspectorate

This item was not taken as part of the legislation is currently being examined by the Commission.

Amendments to Standing Orders

Proposed amendments 1 & 2 were accepted (and consequent renumbering of the Orders) with the addition of the words "and to direction by plenary" after "Standing Orders" on the second line.

Proposed amendment number 3 was not taken as Jane Liddy was not present.

Action on Prisons

Nuala Kelly presented her paper, Proposal to progress work of HRC on prison issues.

Nuala Kelly informed the meeting that the Report to the Government of Ireland on the visit carried out by the European Committee for the Prevention of Torture and Inhuman or Degrading Treatment or Punishment (CPT) was published on 18 September 2003.

Copies of the section entitled 'Recapitulation and Conclusions' were circulated at the meeting. The full document, and the Government’s response to it, is available in the general office.

It was suggested that the Committee on the Offences Against the State Acts 1939-1989 broaden its remit to be renamed the Committee on the Administration of Justice. This was agreed. The President will consult with the other members of the Committee and bring extended terms of reference to plenary. This Committee will deal with the issue of prisons.

Items for Inclusion on the Agenda of the Next Meeting

There were no items for inclusion.

AOB

There was no other business.

The meeting ended at approximately 12.45pm

